
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 11 JUNE 2009
                                                                                                                                                                

IOS.58/09
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.03/09 which summarised the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group’s findings to date and the latest update on the Making Space for Water Group.

Dr Taylor reminded Members that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, at its meeting on 23 October 2008, set up a task and finish group to look at Making Space for Water and flooding issues.  The Task group had considered the recommendations from the Pitt Review of the summer 2007 floods and the work being undertaken in Carlisle to implement the recommendations.  Dr Taylor outlined the Task and Finish Group’s conclusions so far.

The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) explained that the Making Space for Water Group (MSFW) had been set up after the Cumbria flood event of January 2005.  The Group was adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with ‘Making Space for Water’ guidance issued by DEFRA.  He added that other Cumbria Districts were following the lead and national interest had been attracted to the initiative.

Mr Tickner added that the Group members met regularly in order to review and priorities individual flooding problem areas.  He then outlined the current activities of the Group.

Mr Tickner reported that the MSFW group had identified spending for approximately £18,000 during 2009/10 to include a flood risk study for the Little Caldew, resistance/resilience measures for Castle Carrock and Wigton Road, and a CCTV survey of drains in Burgh-by-Sands.

Mr Tickner added that the MSFW group also given feedback of their work to the Pitt Review.  As Carlisle had one of the most advanced group set up in the Country many of the recommendations in the Pitt Review were based on their practices.

When considering the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group’s finding the Committee raised the following comments and questions:

· The Council had carried out excellent work and were held as a good example of how an authority should work.
Mr Tickner confirmed that the Council were very advanced but there were still outstanding issues with regard to where responsibility lay in addressing future responses.  He added that there had been some delay in rolling out the recommendations of the Pitt Review in other Districts that did not have such a mature group as the City Council.

· Had there been a problem with finance?
Mr Tickner responded that the Council had to complete a bid for funding by July 2009.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Head of Environmental Services and his team be congratulated for their work in ensuring that the authority was an example of best practice for Making Space for Water;

2) That the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group be thanked for their work and that no further meetings of the Group were required;

3) That the following conclusions of the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group be referred to the Executive for information:

· Carlisle’s Making Space for Water Group has developed effectively to work in partnership to tackle flooding issues.  The Carlisle model has been recognised as national best practice and it is recommended in the Pitt Review that this model of partnership working is adopted by other local authorities.

· Due to work undertaken around the city and district since the 2005 floods, Carlisle has extensive flood defences and is likely to be well protected in the event of future flooding incidents.

· The leadership role for local government needs to be clearly defined, particularly the local roles and responsibilities of Carlisle City Council and the County Council.  A joint bid for county wide funding to support Making Space for Water work has been made to central government.  The City Council needs to ensure that it receives appropriate funding to carry out its responsibilities.

· The group could improve awareness about work that has been undertaken to prevent flooding.  It also needs to communicate to the public what early warning systems and protective measures are in place if a flooding incident occurred.  

4) That the Committee monitor the progress of the Making Space for Water Group on a six monthly basis.







